Moscow Food Co-op Monthly Board of Directors’ Meeting
Tuesday, October 8, 2013, 6:00 p.m.
Present: Bill Beck, Colette DePhelps, Matt Gras, Kurt Obermayr, Tammy Parker, Idgi Potter, and Julia Parker (Board); Melinda Schab (General Manager); Joan Rutkowski (Administrative Assistant)
Facilitator: Kay Keskinen
Guests: Kyle Parkins, Joan McDougall
MEMBER FORUM
Neither guest wanted to speak during member forum.
STUDY AND ENGAGEMENT: Discussion Ground Rules
This topic arose from an email conversation about how directors should conduct themselves during meetings. Directors shared specific ideas for having effective and respectful group discussions that encourage listening and discourage interruption and repetition of ideas. They agreed to the following guidelines:

· A person can speak once she or he is recognized by the facilitator.

· Directors should raise their hands in order for their turn to speak to be recognized and stacked.

· The facilitator and President will check in with those who haven’t spoken much to see if they have something to share.
· The facilitator and President will help speakers limit their comments if they are becoming repetitive, off-topic, or just repeating agreement that has already been established.
Kay noted that there can be times when someone needs to jump in to the conversation ahead of others to correct or clarify information. This is necessary so that conversation doesn’t continue around irrelevant or incorrect information. Kay will try to manage the need for this with the need to stack when people can speak.

Kay summarized information about making motions and voting:
· Proposals that come from a Board committee come to the Board moved and seconded. It is ready for discussion or a vote. Someone could also make a motion to amend the proposal.

· Proposals that originate during the meeting need to be moved and seconded during the meeting.

· A motion needs to be seconded before discussion can begin.

· Policy changes require a majority plus one of directors to pass whether or not all directors are present or all seats are filled.
· This body usually votes by voice, but directors can also call for a roll call vote.

CONSENT AGENDA
Minutes:
Motion to accept the September 2013 BOD meeting minutes, seconded, passed 7-0
GM Compliance Reports:

Policy B3: Communication and Counsel to the Board
The General Manager (GM) provided a written report about events and trends affecting store performance and stability.

Motion to accept B3 and find it in compliance, seconded, passed 7-0
Policy B7: Member Relations
The GM provided a written report about Co-op programs that foster involvement and strengthen interaction with Co-op owners.

Motion to accept B7 and find it in compliance, seconded, passed 7-0
Policy B10: GM Stipend
The GM provided a written report to show compliance with policy governing the GM’s involvement with community groups.
Motion to accept B10 and find it in compliance, seconded, passed 7-0
BRIEF ANNOUNCEMENTS AND ACTION ITEM FOLLOW-UP
· Melinda will provide the Board a five-year schedule of capital improvements soon. How soon does the Board want a schedule for 5-year capital improvements? Can it be part of our annual business plan? This will now be tracked through her B3 reports.
· Melinda will seek feedback from POs and/or the general membership on how the Board’s discount should be structured. Oct.: In process

· Melinda and Tammy will finalize a director traits list for the elections committee. Sept: To Do; refer to existing list in candidate packet. Oct.: In process
· Melinda and Tammy will propose a recruitment/nominations subcommittee. This committee could involve the BOD Secretary and at least 3 POs. Oct.: In process – have one application
· S. Retreat: The elections committee will share with its recruitment subcommittee the ideas generated at the spring 2013 retreat. To do when subcommittee forms

· S. Retreat: Colette and Joan will ensure that the agenda planning process considers whether the upcoming Board meeting needs a report from the elections committee about recruitment/nominations. To do when subcommittee forms
· Elections and Strategic Initiatives will use the template in the June agenda packet to develop a charter that they will share at the NOVEMBER Board meeting.

DONE

· Melinda will send the Board Carolee’s slide show presentation about the employee survey.

· Melinda will direct Tiffany to post PO openings for the elections committee in visible store locations (Board bulletin board, customer service, newsletter, etc.). Tiffany has been asked to do this

· Melinda will look into why new and renewed membership income declined in May 2013 (compared to May 2012). Mechanism not in place to track; talking to mgmt. team about how to recruit more
· Melinda will let Colette know how much was budgeted for Board retreats. $2100 budgeted; ~ $1,150 left
· Joan will note in the policy monitoring spreadsheet that the Board wants to see a list of desired and anticipated equipment upgrades and replacements as part of the budget process.

· The growth conversation will continue at the October Board meeting and/or the Winter Retreat. – on Winter Retreat agenda

· The Elections committee will finalize the updated candidate packet in time for its inclusion in the October 8th Board agenda packet.

· For the October 8th agenda packet, the Elections Committee will propose procedures and responses related to anticipated elections issues, such as whether to have a yes/no vote if there are the same number of candidates as there are openings and what to do if there are not enough candidates for the open seats.

· Colette will talk to Todd Wallace (consultant) about facilitation options for the winter retreat. – Topic on Oct. agenda

· The Policy & Bylaw Committee will consider where in the policy manual it makes sense to directly express the Co-op’s goal to have good working relationships with vendors.

· The Policy & Bylaw Committee will reconsider drafted wording about Board members contacting the GM for staff assistance “regarding store operations” (Policy C1, item 2).

CONFIRM AGENDA
BUSINESS AGENDA
GM financial report/Monthly update (report)
The GM provided a written report, per the requirements of Policy B9, about the Co-op’s financial activity.
Motion to accept the financial reports as in compliance, seconded, passed 7-0
CBLD Participation (proposal)
The Board considered the annual participation agreement for working with Cooperative Board Leadership Development (CBLD) and the Co-op’s CBLD consultant, Todd Wallace.
Motion to enter into agreement with CBLD as stated in its 2014 participation agreement, seconded, discussion:
· The contract provides 15 hours of consultation per year.

· Additional consulting hours can be paid for.
· The participation cost for 2014 is $6,450.

Motion passed 7-0
CBLD Training Dates (proposal)
The Board considered CBLD’s 2014 trainings. “Cooperative Café: Connecting our Co-ops and Communities” is March 1st in Portland, OR. “Cooperative Board Leadership 101: Foundation for Board Leadership” is July 19th in Portland, OR.
Colette proposed that the full Board continue to participate in the 101 training and also do the Cafe training. This would increase the Board’s annual expenses because the Cafe training has not recently been offered. Colette said only directors who are continuing their terms or will run for re-election should attend.
Motion to approve full participation in CBL 101 and the Cooperative Café for continuing Board members, seconded, discussion:
· Julia said she would like more information about the Cafe training, including a cost estimate, to make sure it’s worth having many directors attend.

· The expenses include lodging, travel, meals, and conference registration. 

Motion to table the CBLD training discussion until directors have more information about the cost and the Board’s training budget to consider at the November Board meeting, seconded, discussion:
· Colette said that if the trainings provide insight about considering growth, it’s best if all directors attend and experience the information and peer support first hand. This better prepares the Board to establish its process for considering growth scenarios.

· Bill said he is okay with tabling the decision until there is more information for the November meeting. He has had members ask about the Co-op’s governance expenses. The expenses have increased (and the increases largely reflect the cost of searching for a new General Manager).
Motion to table the CBLD training discussion until directors have more information about the cost and the Board’s budget to consider at the November Board meeting passed 5-2
Action: CBLD training cost considerations will be on the Board’s November agenda. 

Policy B1: Staff Treatment (proposal)
This proposed change is in line with the consultant’s recommendation that the burden for ensuring fair and just staff treatment rests with the GM and not the personnel policies that the GM is responsible for overseeing.
Motion to accept the proposed Policy B1 changes passed 7-0
Policy C1: Delegation to the GM (proposal)
This proposed change requires Board members to direct requests for staff time to the GM for her consideration and delegation and also adjusts how aspects of the policy should be monitored.
· Amendment: Change ‘be’ to ‘by’ in the monitoring statement.

Motion to approve the proposed Policy C1 changes as amended, seconded, passed 7-0
Policy B13: Community Stewardship (proposal)
This proposed change adds that the GM must ensure that the store has internal guidelines for vendor relations.

Motion to amend the proposed policy to change “Accordingly, the GM will not” to “Accordingly, the GM must” and remove “fail to” from each item, seconded, discussion:
Directors discussed whether the negative language (“will not fail to” instead of “must”) is necessary to keep policies in line with the policy governance approach and the desire to avoid broad directives. Using the word “must” keeps the guideline specific; it’s less broad and vague than “can.” Sticking with “will not” is still prescriptive – it still tells the GM what to do. But with the positive wording, we use fewer words and it’s generally better to write in the positive than to use double negatives.
Motion to accept the proposed amendment, seconded, passed 7-0
Motion to approve the proposed Policy B13 as amended, seconded, passed 7-0
Policy B3/11: Reporting on Physical Assets (proposal)
This proposed change adds to the monthly B3 reporting requirements the already stated need to provide updates about the physical assets described in B11, and it also limits the expectation so that the B11 update is only required in B3 when the change to a physical asset is “significant.”

Motion to accept the proposed B3 and B11 policy changes passed 7-0
Policy D7: Relationship to Members (proposal)
This proposed change deletes a redundant and unnecessary sentence.
Motion to accept the proposed Policy D7 change passed 7-0
Policy B12: Owner Data Privacy (proposal)
This proposed change deletes an unnecessary sentence that only repeats the point of the policy monitoring statement.
Motion to amend the policy proposal to delete “not fail to” from “Accordingly, the GM shall not fail to,” seconded, discussion:
· As with the policy changes earlier this evening, it’s easier to read this in the positive and it still puts boundaries around the guidelines. There is no difference in meaning to instead phrase this in the positive.

Motion to accept the proposed amendment, seconded, passed 7-0
Motion to approve the proposed Policy B12 as amended, seconded, passed 7-0
Elections rules for special circumstances (question/proposal)
Currently, there isn’t a rule for dealing with:

· whether to have a yes/no vote in an uncontested election (when there are the same number of candidates as open seats or fewer candidates than open seats)

· whether the Board should find someone to appoint (if there are not enough candidates running for the number of open seats)
The elections committee did not have an official meeting about this topic. Bill suggested having the elections committee make recommendations to the Board if and when unique issues arise.
Some directors expressed concern that having a yes/no vote can turn an election into a negative experience with campaigns against individuals. We should be inclusive and welcoming to those who want to run for the Board. However, some directors noted that they’ve talked to owners who have said they appreciated having the yes/no option in the last election. It gave their votes more meaning in an election that involved the same number of candidates as seats; otherwise, a person could receive one vote and become a Board member.
As for deciding whether the Board should nominate a candidate, it was noted that it would be good to have time to make an appointment after the election instead of scrambling to find a nominee in time for the election.
Motion to have a yes/no vote in the case of an uncontested election, seconded, passed 6-1
Roll Call vote:

Colette: yes

Idgi: yes

Tammy: yes

Bill: no

Mat: yes

Kurt: yes

Julia: yes

Motion to not seek to fill the slate if there are not enough nominations to fill the slate and to instead use the appointment process after the election to fill Board vacancies, seconded, passed 6-1
2014 Elections Packet (report)
The board considered the updated elections packet. The formatting and organization have been revised to make the information and directions clearer, updated policies have been substituted, and some background information on the cooperative principles has been added. 

Policy D9 is included, and it notes that candidates must not have any legal violations or convictions that would jeopardize the Co-op’s state licensing or permits.

Action: Joan will add the elections rules for special circumstances to the elections packet and make sure fingerprinting requirements are clearly stated in the packet before October 15th.
Winter Retreat Update (report)
The rate for Todd Wallace, who is our CBLD consultant, is $2,500/day. Todd said he could provide a discount if he is needed for more than one day. This might total $3,500, and then there would be the usual travel expenses.

The Board is interested in Todd because he has expertise in areas the Board wants to discuss at the retreat, such as financial targets and how to explore growth. But Melinda and Colette could also pursue trying to find a GM or a Board chair from another cooperative with depth in these areas.
The Board agreed that Todd has proven to facilitate effective and productive retreats in the past; he is well worth his price. Directors will stay in or near town for the retreat, thereby saving money that could have been spent on gas and out-of-town lodging.

Motion to hire Todd Wallace to facilitate a local retreat, seconded, passed 7-0
BOARD ASSIGNMENTS AND MEETING REVIEW

Newsletter Assignments
· For the November issue, Bill will write a second elections article (due for Board review by Oct. 10; due to the newsletter editor Oct. 15)
· For the November issue, Idgi and Matt will write about patronage dividends (due for Board review by Oct. 10; due to the newsletter editor Oct. 15).
The article will clarify any confusion from the letter and include information about what happens with the money that has been retained as equity. The research may include an email conversation with Melinda and Deb. Bill encourages people to donate their dividend to community organizations.
· If needed for November, Colette will write a short brief about the Strategic Plan survey (due for Board review by Oct. 10; due to the newsletter editor Oct. 15)
Melinda can provide relevant information that may come from her Oct. 10 meeting with Jessica and Sarah. 
· For the December issue, Colette will write a Strategic Plan article (due for Board review by Nov. 10; due to the newsletter editor Nov. 15)
Breakfast with the Board (BWB)
· Oct. 12: Idgi and Bill -- Strategic Plan topic: sustainable facilities
· November 9: Melinda, Colette, and Matt -- Strategic Plan topic: best workplace
· December 14: This could be used to provide more definitive information about the next phase of the Strategic Plan process. The facilitators (Jessica Bearman and Sarah Deming) could attend this one.
EXECUTIVE SESSION
The topic was “personnel.”
Regular meeting adjourned at 7:45 p.m.
Notes taken by Joan Rutkowski
The next meeting will be Tuesday, November 12, at 6 p.m. (with dinner beginning at 5:30 p.m.) in the Fiske Room of the 1912 Center.
Signature of the Board President
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